Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
June 4, 2024
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. June 4, 2024, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Present in the office: Lem Brown, President; Noah Smith, Vice President; Keith Dodds, Secretary/Treasurer; Board Members: Vern Darlington; Mike Mitchell; Don Raybold; Ed Butler; Eddie Coker; John Engelke; Kevin Lander, 1st Operator; Jaime Hand, 2nd Operator; Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager.
Present via Zoom: Kathleen Dow, Attorney.

Call to order: Lem Brown called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM
1) Comments from President or Presiding Director:
2) Kathleen Dow, Atty: 

A. CCN Update:  Kathleen Dow said that she received the letter from TCEQ releasing the violation for the inspection in 2021.  Now that she has received the letter from Elizabeth, she can submit the CCN application and an Agreement to the City of Waco with a Memo of Understanding to follow within a months’ time.  Kathleen addressed the suggested update to the Tariff regarding the one meter per resident rule.  Kathleen stated she has reviewed the suggested TRWA Tariff and stated they are still indicating that they are viewing one meter per residence and not allowing an accessory dwelling. Kathleen stated CBWSC has had conversations with TRWA & TCEQ’s attorneys regarding the rule and it appears their view has not changed. Noah stated we have existing houses with guest houses, and some have been enforced and some have not.  CBWSC is hoping to acknowledge what we already have without being exploited with developments.  CBWSC would like to submit the purposed changes to the PUC for approval. She suggested the board consider that customers could possibly use the accessory dwellings suggested as an Airbnb or rental property.  Noah suggested we submit the change to the PUC and see if they approve or deny it.  Then CBWSC can let the customers know we did try to amend, and we were not allowed to.  Kathleen said that would give a stronger argument with our customers.
3) Consideration of May 2024 Minutes, April 2024 Director’s Report and Financials, Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote).  Both were approved with no opposition by a consensus vote.
4) Office Manager Report:
A.  Bank Balances: Office Manager, Elizabeth Clinard, reviewed bank balances, noting the American Operating Account Balance and the transfers made from the Cdars Investment Account into the American Operating Account.
AMERICAN OPERATING: $59,956.54

AMERICAN PETTY CASH: $1,895.72

AMERICAN SPEC PROJ: $537.28

AMERICAN CAP IMP: $25,726.64

AMERICAN EMERGENCY: $295.15

AMERICAN CDARS: $933,393.39

INDPENDENT OPERATING: $14,393.39

CADENCE OPERATING: $46,695.93
B. Customer Exceptional Use 50,000 plus gallons: 

C. 2024 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD Permitted Amount Used:  37.58%
D. Alternate Engineering Company: Lem Brown asked Elizabeth if she had an update on a list of possible engineering companies.  Elizabeth stated she has contacted TRWA and has not heard back from them but will reach out again.
E. Monthly Report: 
Water Loss:  APRIL 38.87%  / MAY 50.08% - Two 10” leaks and another large leak in May.  Keith asked if    flush valves should be locked to prevent theft of water?  Kevin and Jaime both said that has never been an issue. Vern Darlington asked Jaime Hand if he had any suggestions on water loss?  Vern also asked if CBWSC should get another contractor to help with leaks and repairs since Hand Plumbing has a lot to do with the lead inventory, repairs and water loss?  Jaime stated that Hand Plumbing is actively hiring employees to help with the workload.
Changed Meters Update: APRIL 39 / MAY 115
New Meters Purchased: PURCHASED 0 / INSTALLED 4
5) 1st Operator Report:

A.  System Leak Updates:  Kevin stated 3 check valves have been ordered for the wells.  One has been received and the other two should be in by Friday or Monday.  All 3 Well check valves will be changed.  James with TRWA stated that they need to be checked and cleaned, if necessary, every 6 months and changed after they have been rebuilt or cleaned 3 times.  Kevin stated that he has been riding the system looking for leaks and they are hard to find with all the rainwater.  Kevin reported James with TRWA listened to the interconnect for leaks and tried to locate the old main and was not successful.  Jaime stated that the check valve at the Halbert Well can be completed within a day.
B. Outstanding Work Order Report:  Parts are ordered for the Idlewood leak per Kevin.  Page 5.1 is a summary of the workorders by job.  Keith asked about work orders that dated back to 2022.  Elizabeth stated that some of those may have been completed.  Vern said the board is only really concerned about the leaks and the priority is on the leaks.  Jaime asked if the board was considering an angle stop dripping as a leak.  Lem said three or four weeks to repair an angle stop is acceptable when other large leaks take precedence.  Jaime asked for a list, Elizabeth mentioned the work order list is being emailed to Hand Plumbing weekly.  Lem asked what percent water loss would be ideal.  Jaime said 15% to 20%. 
C.  Lead Service Line Inventory Plan Update: TOTAL 267, Jaime stated more have been completed the office has not received the paperwork from Hand Plumbing.  Lem asked if Jaime was confident the Lead Inventory would be completed by September 1st?  Jaime said yes, the lead inventory can be completed by September 1st.  Jaime said Hand Plumbing is hiring more staff to help.  
D. GPS mapping system update: NOT STARTED
  6)  Action items: 
A. Vote on Proposed Tariff modification on 1 meter rule: Noah Smith stated he copy and pasted and made small changes to the City of Denton regulations with input from Don Raybold and asked for input from CBWSC staff to provide a suggested amendment to the CBWSC Tariff regarding the one meter per residence rule.  He stated this amendment would exclude RV and Tiny Homes.  Elizabeth questioned the recommendation of a max of 1,500 sq ft for accessory dwellings and suggested 1,000 sq ft max might be easier to defend to the PUC for this change to the rule.  Vern stated that the 50% cap should cover most of the homes in Chalk Bluff size under 1,500 sq ft.  Vern also stated the issue is the volume of water going through a water meter and not the square footage of the accessory dwelling with a 20-fixture max for both dwellings.  After a discussion, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Don Raybold to put into play and send the current edits along with the amendments for the one meter per residence rule to CBWSC’s attorney for review and comments and then send to PUC for review.  Motion passed with 5 yes votes from Ed Butler, Don Raybold, Vern Darlington, Noah Smith and Mike Mitchell, 3 no votes from Keith Dodds, John Engelke and Eddie Coker. Motion passed with a yes vote from Ed Butler, Don Raybold, Vern Darlington, Noah Smith and Mike Mittchell; and an opposed vote from Keith Dodds, Eddie Coker and John Engelke.
B. Approve Staff Job Descriptions:  Lem Brown reviewed the new updated job descriptions and asked if any staff had questions about them.  Annie Shilling and Jaime Hand had no issues with the job descriptions.  Elizabeth Clinard suggested that the 2nd Operator should report to the 1st Operator and not the Office Manager.  After a discussion with Kevin Lander regarding the job description for the 1st Operator, a motion was made by Keith Dodds and 2nd by Vern Darlington to approve the job descriptions with the additional wording of “other duties as assigned”: and employee reviews to be conducted in April and October of each year.  Motion passed, Eddie Coker abstained and yes votes from all other board members.
C. Possible Scholarship Fund: (Eddie Coker) Tabled.
D. Possible Rate Increase: After a discussion, a motion was made by Noah Smith and seconded by Keith Dodds to raise the monthly rate $6.00 now and another $6.00 in 6 months.  Motion did not pass with 2 yes votes from Noah Smith and Keith Dodds and 6 no votes from Mike Mitchell, Vern Darlington, Don Raybold, Ed Butler, John Engelke and Eddie Coker.  After a discussion, a motion was made by Don Raybold and seconded by Mike Mitchell to raise the monthly minimum fee to $39.00 effective on the August 1st billing statements.  Motion carried 5 to 3 with 5 yes votes from Don Raybold, Mike Mitchell, Vern Darlington, John Engelke and Ed Butler, 3 no votes from Noah Smith, Keith Dodds and Eddie Coker.  After further discussion, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Ed Butler to approve the new fees as follows:  Transfer Fee $20.00, Late Fee $20.00, Reconnect Fee $35.00, After Hours Reconnect Fee $55.00 and a Easement Filing Fee of $25.00.  Motion passed unanimously.
E. System Security:  Keith Dodds proposed that Kevin Lander get 2 quotes from security companies for each well and possible locks for flush valves.  A motion was made by Noah Smith and 2nd by Keith Dodds to have Kevin Lander get security prices and options for doors and security cameras for each well and flush valve locks.  Motion passed with no opposition.  Kevin Lander asked if he could get pricing for a simple SCATA system also.  The board said yes.
F. Repair Contractor: After the board returned from Executive Session a motion was made by Eddie Coker and seconded by Noah Smith to appoint a committee to consist of John Engelke and Keith Dodds to meet with Kevin Lander and Jaime Hand before the July 9th board meeting to discuss additional resources to help Hand Plumbing catch up outstanding repairs.  Motion passed unanimously.
7) Information Items:
A.  Memorandum of understanding: City of Waco (Noah Smith) Discussed in item 2.) A.
8) Members/Board Members concerns:  A motion was made by Don Raybold and 2nd by Edie Coker to move the July 2nd board meeting to July 9th.  Motion passed with no opposition.
9) Executive Session if necessary:  A motion was made by Keith Dodds and 2nd by Vern Darlington to adjourn to Executive Session.  Motion passed unanimously.               
10) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager: None
11) Adjourn: Presiding Director: A motion was made by Mike Mitchell and 2nd by Vern Darlington to adjourn.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned at 9:13 PM.
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
